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London Borough of Barking and Dagenham 
 

Notice of Meeting 
 

THE EXECUTIVE 
 

Tuesday, 17 June 2003 
 

Town Hall, Barking, 7:00 pm 
 
Members: Councillor C J Fairbrass (Chair); Councillor C Geddes (Deputy Chair); 
Councillor J L Alexander, Councillor G J Bramley, Councillor S Kallar, Councillor M E 
McKenzie, Councillor B M Osborn, Councillor J W Porter, Councillor L A Smith and 
Councillor T G W Wade. 
 
Also Invited: Councillor D J Felton for Agenda Item 4. 
 
Declaration of Members Interest: In accordance with Article 1, Paragraph 12 of the 
Constitution, Members are asked to declare any direct/indirect financial or other 
interest they may have in any matter, which is to be considered at this meeting. 
 
 
6.06.03    Graham Farrant 
        Chief Executive 
 
 

Contact Officer Barry Ray 
Tel. 020 8227 2134 
Fax: 020 8227 2171 

Minicom: 020 8227 2685 
E-mail: barry.ray@lbbd.gov.uk 

 
 

AGENDA 
 

1. Apologies for Absence   
 
2. Minutes - To confirm as correct the minutes of the meeting held on 10 

June (to follow)   
 
Business Items  

 
Public Item 3 is a business item.  The Chair will move that these be agreed without 
discussion, unless any Member asks to raise a specific point. 
 
Any discussion of a Private Business Item will take place after the exclusion of the 
public and press.  

 
3. Urgent Action - Appointment of a Representative at a Meeting of the 

Greater London Provincial Council on 21 May 2003 (Page 1)  
 



BR/04/03/02 

Discussion Items  
 

4. Scheme of Delegation Scrutiny Panel (Pages 3 - 9)  
 
5. Fast-track Prosecution of Parents Colluding in the Non-Attendance of 

their Children at School (Pages 11 - 14)  
 
6. Consultation on Admissions Criteria and Processes - The Results (Pages 

15 - 34)  
 
7. Castle Green Protected Open Space and Land Swap to Scrattons Farm 

Estate to Enable the Development of the Jo Richardson Community 
School (Pages 35 - 39)  

 
8. Any other public items which the Chair decides are urgent   
 
9. To consider whether it would be appropriate to pass a resolution to 

exclude the public and press from the remainder of the meeting due to 
the nature of the business to be transacted.   

 
Private Business 

 
The public and press have a legal right to attend Council meetings such as the 
Executive, except where business is confidential or certain other sensitive 
information is to be discussed.  The list below shows why items are in the 
private part of the agenda, with reference to the relevant legislation (the 
relevant paragraph of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 
1972).    

 
Discussion Items  

 
10. Leisure Contract (Pages 41 - 45)  
 
 Concerns a Contractual Matter (paragraphs 7, 8 and 11)  

 
11. Corporate Computer Systems - A Post Implementation Review of "Oracle" 

and Future Proposals (Restricted Circulation)   
 
 Concerns a Staffing and a Contractual Matter (Paragraphs 1, 8 and 9)  

 
12. Broadway Theatre (to follow)   
 
 Concerns a Contractual Matter (paragraph 7)  

 
Business Items  

 
None.  

 
13. Any other confidential or exempt items which the Chair decides are 

urgent   
 



THE EXECUTIVE 
 

17 JUNE 2003 
 

REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF CORPORATE STRATEGY 
 
URGENT ACTION 
 

FOR INFORMATION 

This report is submitted under Article 1, Paragraph 17.1(iii) of the Constitution  
 
Summary 
 
The following urgent action has been taken under Article 1, Paragraph 17.1 (i) of the 
Constitution in consultation with the Leader of the Council, the Deputy Chair of the 
Assembly (as the matter concerned the Chair of the Assembly) and the Deputy Chair of 
the Scrutiny Management Board (as the Chair was on holiday): 
 
Appointment of Councillor John Davis as the Council’s representative at a meeting of the 
Greater London Provincial Council on 21 May 2003.  The Council’s nominated 
representative was on holiday on this date and it was essential that the Council was 
represented as important issues were being discussed relating to allowances for local 
authority employees working in Greater London.  
 
Contact Officer: 
Steve Foster 
 
 

 
Democratic and Electoral 
Services 

 
Tel: 020 8227 2113 
Fax: 20 8227 2171 
Minicom : 020 8227 2685  
E-mail: steve.foster@lbbd.gov.uk 
 

 
 
 
 
Background Papers used in the preparation of the report: 
Correspondence relating to this urgent action 

AGENDA ITEM 3
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THE EXECUTIVE 
 

17 JUNE 2003  
 

REPORT OF THE SCHEME OF DELEGATION SCRUTINY PANEL 
 

SCHEME OF DELEGATION 
 

FOR DECISION 

Final reports for Scrutiny Panels are submitted to relevant parts of the political structure, as 
set out in paragraph 11 of Article 5B of the Constitution. 
 
Summary 
 
This report outlines the background to the establishment of a new Scrutiny Panel to review 
the Scheme of Delegation, principally in terms of its effectiveness in improving decision 
making since its introduction in May 2000.  Forming part of the review: 
 

• a number of Members and officers were interviewed by the Panel to discuss the 
workings of the Scheme 

 
• lists of authorised postholders in each Department/Division, together with details of 

monitoring and audit trails were presented  
 
• independent advice was sought from officers from the London Borough of 

Southwark 
 
Arising from consideration of the Scheme a number of issues were highlighted, particularly:
 
1. the need to ensure standardisation (as far as is practical) of the audit 

trails/monitoring processes held in each Department 
 
2. the lack of communication with Members, particularly at a ward level 

 
3. concern about a lack of general involvement by Members in certain areas of 

decision making 
 
4. a need for greater training of officers on political awareness and conflict 

management 
 
To address the issues highlighted in 2-4 above, the Panel looked at ways of improving 
communications about issues/decisions taken by officers that affects elected Members in 
their ward representative capacity, as well as how that information should be passed on, 
together with a range of ideas on how to keep Ward Members informed. 
 
The Panel also took the opportunity to review the levels of officer delegation in relation to 
planning decisions, so as to address new Government Best Value targets aimed at 
achieving more effective and efficient planning regimes. 
 

AGENDA ITEM 4
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Recommendations 
 
The Assembly to note that overall the Scheme of Delegation is the right mechanism for 
achieving the streamlined approach to decision making that was required as part of the 
revised political arrangements introduced in 2000, notwithstanding the need to address 
Government Best Value objectives in relation to planning.  In order however to address 
Member concerns over communications etc. and other issues, the Board is asked to 
consider the following recommendations: 
 

(i) All Managers accept responsibility for ensuring that appropriate Ward Members 
are kept informed of relevant decisions that affect them in their capacities as 
elected representatives through a series of actions as set out in the report; 

 
(ii) Each Department should appoint a Senior Manager to “champion” the cause of 

ensuring that all Members are kept briefed; 
 

(iii) The Head of Corporate Human Resources (Development and Training) to 
arrange courses around political awareness and conflict management for 
officers;  

 
(iv) Officers in each Department to be made responsible and accountable for 

reviewing the content of the Scheme to make sure it is relevant and timely as 
well as ensuring its correct implementation.  To make sure this happens a 
random corporate “health check” to be conducted on the administration and 
implementation of the Scheme by the Council’s Monitoring Officer on a quarterly 
basis.  This includes reviewing whether the correct procedures were followed, 
and how the decision(s) was arrived at.  As the check applies to the whole 
Scheme it should also include decisions taken at a Member level; 

 
(v) The individual departmental audit trails/monitoring processes required as part of 

the Scheme should, where possible, be standardised particularly in relation to 
those delegations generic to all Chief Officers. 

 
(vi) That the Scheme be amended insofar as the Development Control Board is 

concerned, so that in future the Director of Leisure and Environmental Services 
will have the power to determine applications where the recommendation is one 
of refusal under certain criteria.  All Members of the Council to be reminded of 
their right to request referral of any application for determination at the 
Development Control Board, as laid down in the terms of reference. 

 
(vii) Having regard to the Terms of Reference of the Panel, that the Scheme should 

also include broad statements setting out the Council’s policy on equalities and 
diversity, and the impact of decision-making on the health of individuals or the 
community as a whole (something that should apply to all decisions of the 
Council); and 

 
(viii) In the light of the above the Scrutiny Management Board to consider reviewing 

progress say in six months time, to which Panel Members should be invited to 
attend. 
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Contacts: 
Janet Allen 
 
 
 
 
Councillor D Felton 

 
Acting Democratic 
Support Officer for the 
Scrutiny Panel 
 
 
Lead Member 

 
Telephone: 020 8227 2121 
Fax: 020 8227 2162 
Minicom: 0208 227 2685 
E-mail: janet.allen@lbbd.gov.uk 
 
Telephone: 020 8593 9944 
E-mail: daniel.felton@lbbd.gov.uk 
 

 
1. Background 
 
1.1 The Scrutiny Management Board at its meeting in November 2002 received a 

progress report regarding the establishment of a number of new scrutiny panels, 
including that relating to delegated powers.  At a subsequent meeting in December 
2002 membership was agreed, together with the following terms of reference: 

 
 (i) To consider the Scheme of Delegation and it’s effectiveness in improving 

decision making since its introduction in May 2000.  In doing so to consult 
with a sample of Members and officers for their views. 

 
 (ii) To check that decisions are being taken in accordance with the Scheme and 

are transparent. 
 
 (iii) In relation to delegation to Chief Officers to check that (a) appropriate lists of 

any authorised postholders are available and up to date as required by 
paragraph 7 of the Scheme, and (b) written statements of any key decisions 
are properly recorded and available as per paragraph 4. 

 
 (iv) To have regard to any Government guidance or external influences, and to 

any equalities and diversity issues that might apply to the Scheme. 
 
 (v) To report back with findings and any recommendations. 
 
1.2 The membership of the Panel was Councillor D Felton (Lead Member), Councillors 

W C Dale, F C Jones, T J Justice and Mrs V M Rush.  Independent advice was 
received from Graham Love and Rachel Prosser from the London Borough of 
Southwark. 

 
2. Review of the Scheme of Delegation 
 
2.1 Initially the Panel received a scoping report which set out the background and 

context for the Scheme of Delegation, drawing on comparisons with processes 
adopted under the former political structure.  This highlighted the operational 
aspects of the Scheme, including safeguarding and monitoring mechanisms that 
have been adopted across departments.  The Panel concluded that the streamlining 
approach taken has achieved a key objective of the Council under its reviewed 
political arrangements of allowing the Executive to focus on strategic and policy 
decision-making. 
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2.2 In reaching this broad conclusion however, the Panel did have particular concerns 
around: 

 
• A lack of communication with Members about certain decisions of officers 

and resulting actions - principally the need for information to be given to 
Ward Members regarding sensitive or key issues happening within their 
wards. 

 
• Doubts about the transparency and accountability of the Scheme.  The 

production of lists of authorised postholders in each Department, together 
with details of audit trails demonstrated a lack of consistency and monitoring 
across Departments. 

 
• Concerns by some Members that their involvement in certain areas of 

decision-making had been removed to their disadvantage, although it was 
recognised that in many instances legislation had dictated who could make 
decisions e.g. staffing appointments. 

 
2.3 Individual Members and officers were invited to attend Panel meetings to discuss 

how the Scheme had affected them personally in their working capacities.  Their 
comments mirrored the view of the Panel that overall the Scheme itself was not of a 
concern, but a lack of communication and monitoring was what needed to be 
addressed. 

 
2.4 The Head of Corporate Communications was duly consulted and a paper was 

presented with regard to keeping Ward Members informed of decisions and actions, 
both proposed and those actually being taken/implemented under the Council’s 
Scheme of Delegation.  As a result of considering this report the Panel felt that 
managers generally needed to be more competent in their delegated powers, and 
to that extent there was some suggestion that specific training support might be 
provided to make officers more politically aware, albeit this should also be 
addressed through the competency processes.  It was suggested that the Head of 
Human Resources (Development and Training) should be consulted with a view to 
implementing training programmes for political awareness and conflict management 
for all Service Managers. (see paragraph 3.3) 

 
3. Proposals 
 
3.1 The overall findings of the Panel about the Scheme have centred on the lack of 

communication between officers and elected Members.  This has been echoed in a 
recent questionnaire issued to all Members about Member and officer relationships.  
The following proposals are presented to deal with the communication problems 
and are aimed at emphasising the message to officers that Members need to be 
kept informed particularly about matters of Ward interest: 

 
• Full use of e-mail where Members are on-line 
 
• Induction - corporate and departmental 
 
• Articles in ‘People Matters’ 
 
• Raise through The Management Team - cascading messages down  
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• Managers’ Briefings/Conferences - specific focus on communication 

problems 
 
• Regular items on Departmental Management meetings in Service 

Departments 
 
• Regular items on monthly Team meetings in service departments 
 
• Ward Councillors to be invited to The Management Team/Team meetings to 

increase awareness and encourage joint working 
 
• Target main service areas and provide officers with information about Ward 

Councillors 
 
• Strongly encourage “other” officers to attend Community Forum meetings to 

get a feel of issues important to the area 
 
• Specific provision on the template for all committee reports to identify “wards 

affected” by the proposals 
 
• Similar provision on the Forward Plan to identify all wards affected 
 
• Specific training for Service Managers 
 
• Portfolio holders to double check with officers that the relevant Ward 

Members have been informed when they are consulted/briefed about local 
issues 

 
3.2 Overall the onus on keeping the Ward Members informed must lay with the relevant 

Service Manager and ultimately their Head of Service/Chief Officer.  That said, the 
Panel would like to see each Department appoint an officer at Departmental 
Management Team level to “champion” Members’ cause ensuring that they are kept 
fully informed as appropriate. 

 
3.3 In relation to training of officers the Panel felt that political awareness and conflict 

management were the main areas that needed addressing to ensure that the 
Scheme, as a mechanism for delivering streamlined decision-making, is not, in 
practice, at odds with the needs of Members.  Although examples were provided of 
this sort of training conducted at Southwark, the Panel felt training should be 
tailored to LBBD needs, for which advice should be sought from the Head of 
Corporate Human Resources (Development and Training). 

 
3.4 Officers in each Department should be made responsible and accountable for 

regularly reviewing the make up of the Scheme to ensure its relevance and that it is 
reflecting all changes, be they internal or by way of new legislation for example. 
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3.5 To make sure this happens the Panel feel there would be merit in the Council’s 
Monitoring Officer instigating a quarterly random corporate “health check” on the 
administration and implementation of the Scheme.  This is to include reviewing 
whether the correct procedures were followed, and how the decision(s) was arrived 
at.  As it covers the entire Scheme the check should also include decisions taken at 
a Member level. 

 
3.6 Looking at the terms of reference of the Panel it is further proposed that the 

Scheme include broad statements setting out the Council’s policy on equalities and 
diversity, and the impact of decision-making on the health of individuals and/or the 
community as a whole.  This is something that should apply to decision-making 
generally. 

 
3.7 The Panel felt that six months should be given to implement the above actions, a 

progress report on which should then be presented to the Scrutiny Management 
Board.  

 
4. Development Control 
 
4.1 At the meeting of the Executive held in October 2002 Members considered a report 

on the Deputy Prime Minister’s Policy Statement ‘Sustainable Communities - 
Delivering Through Planning’.  In order to speed up decision making the 
Government has set a new target of achieving 90% delegation of all planning 
decisions to officers, to be monitored through a new Best Value Performance 
Indicator.  This, together with other targets set by Government, as contained in a 
Green Paper, is aiming to achieve a more effective and efficient planning regime, 
principally aimed at ensuring that decisions on planning applications are taken 
within relevant timescales. 

 
4.2 The Executive recommended and subsequently the Assembly agreed in March 

2003 to increase the frequency of the Development Control Board to fortnightly from 
May 2003, together with a review of the Board’s membership.  Officers were also 
instructed to consider and report upon the advantages and disadvantages of 
increasing officer delegated powers by amending the powers of the Development 
Control Board (applications where the officer recommendation is one of refusal 
within certain criteria).  Collectively these actions will hopefully achieve the 
Government’s targets. 

 
4.3 It was subsequently felt that as this Panel had already been established to review 

the whole question of delegation, it would be appropriate for this aspect to be 
considered by the Panel in the first instance, with a view to putting forward 
recommendations. 

 
4.4 The Panel took the opportunity of reviewing the levels of officer delegation and 

concluded that whilst they had general concerns about the amount of officer 
delegation being taken on planning decisions, they recognised the need to have 
some action towards more officer delegation so as to achieve new Government 
Best Value targets.  The Panel has recommended that insofar as the Development 
Control Board is concerned, the Director of Leisure and Environmental Services 
should have the power to determine applications where the recommendation is one 
of refusal, and which do not fall into one of the other categories requiring a Board 
decision.  In reaching that view any applications which are being recommended for 
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refusal which are either contrary to policies in the Unitary Development Plan, 
attracting substantial levels of objection or which follow a request from any Ward 
Councillor in writing to the Head of Planning within 21 days of the circulation of 
details of the application, subject to the agreement of the Chair, will continue to be 
submitted to the Development Control Board for a decision.  

 
4.5 The Panel did have some concerns about a loss of transparency on decision 

making by taking away the right for applicants to address the Board, and in those 
circumstances they are suggesting that the Director needs to review awareness 
publicity around appeals processes via Members. To that extent we would suggest 
that all Members of the Council be reminded of their rights to request referral of an 
application to the Development Control Board, as laid down in the terms of 
reference. In addition the information given to the public promoting pre-application 
discussions with Planning Officers needs wider publicity 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Background papers used in the preparation of this report: 

• Agendas and Minutes of the meetings of the Scheme of Delegation Scrutiny Panel 
held on 29 January, 19 February, 4 March, 20 March, 11 April and 6 May 2003. 

• Lists of authorised postholders and audit trails. 
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THE EXECUTIVE 
 

17 JUNE 2003 
 

REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF EDUCATION, ARTS AND LIBRARIES 
 

FAST-TRACK PROSECUTION OF PARENTS COLLUDING 
IN THE NON-ATTENDANCE OF THEIR CHILDREN AT 
SCHOOL 
 

FOR DECISION 
 

Officers are seeking a view from Members before implementing a potentially controversial 
initiative. 
 
Summary 
 
The regular attendance of pupils at school is a very high priority for the Council. The 
Council is pursuing a wide range of strategies devised to raise attendance rates across its 
schools. However, despite these measures a small minority of parents continue to collude 
in the non-attendance of their children. An opportunity has arisen to take part in a DFES 
initiative aimed at reducing the time it takes to prosecute these parents. Officers are keen 
to participate in this scheme. However, when implemented in other Boroughs these fast-
track arrangements have attracted media interest. Officers are, therefore, seeking a view 
from Members on these measures before implementing them.  
 
Recommendations 
 
The Executive is asked to agree that: 
 

1. The Council participates in the DFES initiative to fast-track the prosecution of 
parents colluding in the non-attendance of their children; and 

 
2. The Access and Attendance Officers are authorised to represent the LEA and 

present cases at court. 
 
Reasons 
 
Research findings and local experience demonstrate that the non-attendance of children 
at school: 
 
• Raises the likelihood of their involvement in street crime, possibly as an offender but 

more likely as a victim; 
• Has an immediate and significant negative impact on their educational achievement 

and therefore their life chances; 
• Embeds in them poor attitudes and habits which undermine in the longer-term their 

ability and motivation to take up worthwhile and rewarding employment. 
 
Contact Officer: 
Justin Donovan 
 

 
Education, Arts and 
Libraries 

 
Telephone: 020 8227 3219 
E-mail: justin.donovan@lbbd.gov.uk 
 

 

AGENDA ITEM 5
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1. Background and current context 
 
1.1 The table below sets out the historical trends in overall attendance rates in Barking 

and Dagenham.  Whilst there has been some improvement over the last five years, 
this improvement has been neither constant nor significant. One of the key aims 
underlying the creation, last September, of the Lifelong learning and Inclusion 
Division was to establish a serious, determined and long-term campaign to address 
attendance rates. 

 
 1997-98 1998-99 1999-00 2000-01 2001-02 
Primary schools 92.40% 92.67% 92.96% 92.57% 93.0% 
Secondary schools 89.10% 89.46% 89.92% 89.33% 89.6% 
Special school 90.53% 92.93% 95.79% 94.18% 93.1% 
All schools 91.16% 91.32% 91.77% 91.27% 91.6% 
National average all schools 92.8% 93.0% 93.2% 92.8% 93.0% 

 
1.2 A number of key measures aimed at raising attendance rates have recently been 

introduced. These are listed below. 
 

• Using savings elsewhere in the Division and drawing down external funds, the 
number of Access and Attendance officers has been significantly increased. 

 
• Arrangements to carry out truancy sweeps have been strengthened to include 

cross-border co-operation. 
 

• Access and Attendance officers now join inspectors from the Community 
Inspection and Advisory Service during their systematic visits to schools. Targets 
for attendance, authorised absence and unauthorised absence are agreed with 
schools during these meetings. Progress towards these targets are monitored on 
a termly basis. 

 
• A Reception and Reintegration Unit is being established to provide tailor made 

provision for pupils with a very poor attendance record. The unit works with 
parents to provide their children with the skills and confidence they need to 
reintegrate into mainstream provision and to attend on a regular basis. 

 
• The role and deployment of Access and Attendance Officers has been reviewed. 

Schools provide increasingly positive feedback on the effectiveness of the team’s 
work. 

 
• Two Access and Attendance officers have been included within the Youth 

Offending Team. 
 
1.3 Despite these measures some parents are reluctant to positively work with officers 

and actively collude in their children’s non-attendance at school. 
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2. Fast-Track Arrangements 
 
2.1 The DFES set up a working group to examine ways of improving the arrangements 

for the prosecution of parents refusing to co-operate with the authorities. As part of its 
remit, the working group developed a fast-track to the prosecution framework. This 
framework concentrates on early intervention.  In appropriate cases, parents will be 
given 12 weeks (one school term) to ensure their child regularly attends school or 
face prosecution.  It currently takes a minimum of six months to prepare a case for 
prosecution.  This is because the LEA has to show in Court that every possible 
positive step has been taken, prior to prosecution, to secure the regular attendance of 
the child even if it becomes clear early in the process that such action is unlikely to 
lead to a change in attitude or behaviour.   

 
2.2 The prosecution process itself will not change.  Parents will find themselves liable to 

the same disposal from court when prosecuted either as part of the fast-track initiative 
or during the normal course of the Council’s intervention. The penalty under section 
444 1(a) of the Education Act 1996 stands at a maximum penalty of £2,500 for each 
offence and consideration of up to three months imprisonment. This initiative reduces 
the time taken to reach the point at which prosecution will commence. 

 
2.3 The fast-track initiative has three main aims: 

 
• To establish consistency across Local Education Authorities to the prosecution 

process whilst still enabling local decisions. 
 

•    To ensure that intervention strategies are put into place early. 
 

• To ensure that parents who fail to co-operate or are unwilling to work with the 
school or LEA are identified sooner and action taken to ensure that they take 
responsibility for their child’s attendance. 

 
2.4 There are currently nine ‘pathfinder’ areas piloting this fast-track framework. These 

areas include Liverpool, Tower Hamlets, Sandwell, Birmingham, Newcastle, 
Wakefield, Blackpool, North East Lincolnshire and Thurrock. Officers within the 
Access and Attendance Team already have good operational links with colleagues in 
Tower Hamlets. As one of the pathfinders, Tower Hamlets have also been identified 
by the DfES as a partner for this Council for sharing good practice. 

 
3. Local Implementation 
 
3.1 Officers believe that overall, rather than force pupils to attend school, they need to 

provide a curriculum which captures their interest and then convince them that 
regular attendance is in their best interest. However, there are times when the last 
resort of prosecution is needed. Officers are eager to reduce the timescales 
involved in the prosecution process for a number of reasons, including those set out 
below: 

 
• If the Access and Attendance Team is forced to take out a prosecution, it is almost 

always after a lengthy and time consuming process of support and persuasion. 
Given that the earliest return to school is in the interest of the pupil, the team is 
eager to arrive at and carry through the prosecution process as quickly as 
possible where this is necessary. 
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• This element of the Team’s work is time consuming. Speeding up the process will 

release officers to carry out other more positive work. 
 

• Fast-tracking this element of the Team’s work will make clear to other un-co-
operative parents how seriously the Council takes this issue. 

 
3.2 Where this initiative has been implemented elsewhere in the country, the media has 

taken a keen interest. If the initiative is adopted the team will work hard to ensure that 
it is received positively by the community. The team will, for example, establish clear 
criteria through which to identify and target families and will liaise closely with the 
Corporate Communications Section. Nevertheless, Members need to be aware that, 
should the scheme lead to brief custodial sentences, some elements of the 
community might consider the Council’s action to be heavy handed. Officers are 
eager, therefore, to seek Members support before implementing this initiative. 

 
3.3 In order to pursue this initiative in full Access and Attendance Officers will need to be 

authorised to act on behalf of the Council to present cases in the Magistrates Court, 
Family Proceedings Court and Crown Court under sections 443-447 of the Education 
Act 1996 and section 72 of the Criminal Justice and Courts Act 2000. This will also be 
necessary to commence any criminal proceedings under paragraph 18 of schedule 3 
of the Children Act 1989 and to give directions as part of an Education Supervision 
Order under paragraph 12(1) of schedule 3 of the Children Act 1989. 
 

3.4 The authorisation under which the Access and Attendance Officers currently operate 
is outdated and refers to powers under the Education Act 1944, which have been 
superseded by the Education Act 1996 and amendments. Such authorisation, once 
agreed by the Executive, will be signed by the Director of Education Arts and 
Libraries and held by any Access and Attendance Officer attending Court on behalf of 
the Council.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
Background Papers 
Fast-track to Prosecution Pathfinder - Implementation Background for LEAs (19th 
December, 2002). 
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THE EXECUTIVE 
 

17 JUNE 2003 
 

REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF EDUCATION ARTS AND LIBRARIES 
 
CONSULTATION ON ADMISSIONS CRITERIA AND 
PROCESSES - THE RESULTS 
 

FOR DECISION 

 
Summary 
 
This report provides the details of the responses to the recent Admissions consultation and 
outlines the options for future action.   
 
Recommendations 
 
Members are asked to note the report and to agree the recommendations of the 
Admissions Forum for further action: 
 

Primary and Secondary Co-ordination 
 

1. To adopt all proposed changes in time for the 2004 Admissions Round: 
• to have three preferences on the Primary application form and four on the 

Secondary form; 
• to restrict “in-Borough transfers” to the first day of each term; and 
• to manage all waiting lists through the Admissions Section. 
 

2. To undertake follow-up work through the press and the website so that the 
description “in-Borough transfer” is clearly defined for parents and schools; 
 

3. To discuss the full detail of the Primary waiting list procedures with Primary 
headteachers before they are finalised and published; and 
 

4. To circulate the revised Secondary waiting list procedures to all Secondary 
Headteachers. 

 
Secondary Transfer 

 
1. To move to an “equal preference” model of allocating pupils to schools; 

 
2. To replace the Link School criterion with “Distance from home to school”; 

 
3. To work closely with Leisure and Environmental Services to maintain an up to date 

list of all recognised footpaths, by-ways and public highways and link with schools to 
investigate any other routes regularly used by parents; 
 

4. For secondary schools with split sites, to measure distance from the home to the 
“Main site”; and 
 

5. To phase in the removal of the sibling criterion (secondary transfer only). 
 

AGENDA ITEM 6
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Contact Officer: 
Jenny Crossley 
 
 
 
 
Kathryn Livingston 

 
Head of Policy and 
Planning 
 
 
 
Consultant/Admissions 
and Support to 
Schools) 

 
Tel: 020 227 3507 
Fax: 020 227 3275 
Minicom: 020 227 3180 
E-Mail: jenny.crossley@lbbd.gov.uk 
 
Tel: 020 8227 3435 
Fax: 020 8227 3275 
Minicom: 020 8227 3180 
E-Mail: kathryn.livingston@lbbd.gov.uk 
 

 
1. Background 
 
1.1. The FORUM commended the consultation document to the Executive as the basis for 

consultation at its meeting on April 2nd 2003 and the Executive agreed to the 
consultation on April 15th 2003. 

 
1.2. 500 copies of the detailed consultation document were printed and sent out to 

neighbouring admission Authorities and interested parties on April 22nd.  The list of the 
recipients is shown in Appendix One.   

 
1.3. A separate parents’ leaflet was drawn up summarising the proposals.  30,000 leaflets 

were distributed to parents via Barking and Dagenham schools.   
 
1.4. Copies of the consultation document were placed in the Borough libraries and schools 

were given copies for their reception areas. 
 
1.5. Copies of both documents were available in the reception area at the Town Hall. 
 
1.6. Details of the consultation proposals were posted on the Council website.  By May 

22nd, 92 unique visitors had visited the website on 167 sessions.  30 of these visitors 
were repeat visitors.  Between them, the visitors looked at 492 pages, averaging 24 
pages per day.  One person downloaded the  response sheet; 3 people responded on 
line. 

 
1.7. There were two public meetings: one in Barking on the afternoon of May 13th and one 

in Dagenham on the evening of May 14th.  These were advertised in both consultation 
documents, on the web site, in press releases and in posters displayed in places in 
Primary schools where parents waited to collect their children.   19 people attended 
the afternoon meeting; 38 people attended the evening meeting. 

 
1.8. The document was also discussed at the Director’s meetings with Chairs and Vice 

Chairs of Governing Bodies. 
  
1.9. It is important to note that we will still have oversubscribed schools after the 

implementation of any changes.  Parents do not have a choice of schools: they do 
have the right to state their preferred schools and their relative priorities.   

 
1.10. In the recent DfES Code of Practice on School Admissions, Charles Clarke 

emphasises the point by stating that the Education Act 2002 clarifies the law on 
parental preference.  “It will not always be possible for every parent to get a place at 
their preferred school but we want this for as many parents as possible”.  The aim of 
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the Barking and Dagenham changes is to enable parents to gain a clearer view of the 
likelihood of the success of their chosen preferences.   

 
2. The Size of the Response 
 
2.1 Each document contained a tear off response sheet.  The website contained an 

interactive area through which responses could be transmitted.  Staff were ready to 
receive mailed or phoned or faxed responses.  The Language Support Service was 
ready to provide an interpretation facility in the key Borough languages. 

 
2.2 Table 1 shows the numbers of responses: 
 

Source of response Respondents 
Consultation document tear off sheet 
Arising from the Governors’ meetings 
Arising from the Public meetings 

32 
21 
35            total   88 

Parents’ leaflet tear off sheet 238 
Phoned response None 
Faxed response 4 
e-mailed response 2 
Letters - sole responses 
Letters - linked with the sheets 

11 
  3 

Web-site link 3 
Total 346 

Table 1: details of the ways in which people responded to the consultation 
 
2.3 In total, 346 responses were received and there were 20 telephone calls to the 

admissions section for information.  
 
2.4 One parent presented a letter with 57 signatures, which said that they were against 

the removal of the link and sibling criteria. 
 

2.5 The Language support service did not receive any calls for assistance 
 
2.6 There was a nil response from our neighbouring LEAs.  This is not a cause for alarm: 

we only receive comments when they have concerns. 
 
2.7 We asked people to indicate their links to Barking and Dagenham schools on their 

response: whether they were parents, governors or teachers.  We were not 
successful in categorising all respondents, but the spread of responses is shown in 
table 2 (below): 

 
Category of respondent* Respondents 
Parent (Barking and Dagenham) (leaflet) 277 
Parent (Barking and Dagenham) (document) 48 
Governor (Barking and Dagenham) (document) 45 
Teacher (Barking and Dagenham) (document) 13 
Headteacher response 5 
Chair of Governors response 1 
Neighbouring admission authority 2 
Other 7 

Table 2: the different categories of the respondents 
*respondents ticked more than one category – parent/teacher; parent/ governor etc. 
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3. The Detail of the Responses 
 
3.1. The responses to the proposals varied according to the implications of the proposal 

for the respondent.  The following paragraphs attempt to balance the individual needs 
shown by the responses with the need to provide a structure that provides 
transparency, simplicity and equality of access for all. 

 
3.2. There was a general welcome for the clarity of the consultation document and for the 

existence of the consultation. 
 
3.3. Parents at the public meetings were most concerned by the changes to the Primary-

Secondary transfer criteria. (See Appendix 2 for details of the questions raised).  Both 
the sibling and the link proposals were challenged.  People were foreseeing that these 
changes would affect their chances of getting the school of their (first) preference.   

 
3.4. Parents also raised more general questions: 

• Why are so many places going to out-borough children? 
• Why can’t we get a cross section of ability in all schools? 
• Why can’t all school be brought to the same standard? 
• Why can’t we have more time to discuss this and to reply properly? 

 
3.5 Both parents and governors were concerned that the emphasis on distance would 

disadvantage those parents living in less densely populated areas and could 
advantage out-borough families in some areas.  They were also concerned about the 
changes to link school arrangements, seeing disadvantage for parents in specific 
schools. 

 
3.6 Headteachers welcomed improvements to co-ordination but were concerned that 

current staffing levels might not cope with the extra activities. 
 
3.7 The detail of the responses is shown in the table 3: 

Table 3 : responses by proposed change 

*Parents were saying yes to the removal of the sibling criteria and no to the phasing out 

 Leaflet 
 

Document 
 

Other  Total 

 Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes No 
Pri 2 169 30 85 8   254 38 
Pri 3 133 65 59 34 1 1 193 100 
Pri 5 162 37 81 11   243 48 
Sec 2 151 65 73 12  1 224 78 
Sec 3 151 56 75 6   226 62 
Sec 4 120 103 56 28 2 3 178 134 
Sec 5 150 68 65 20   215 88 
Sec 6* 65 161 52 32 3 3 120 196 
Sec 7 145 78 65 20   210 98 
Sec 9 169 53 76 11   245 64 
Total 238 97 11 346 
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4. Primary Co-Ordination Proposals 
 
4.1 There were two changes which were described purely for information: they are a 

requirement of the Education Act 2002: 
• Primary 1:  to have one application form, sent to the Admissions 

Section at the Town Hall; 
• Primary 4:  that all allocations to Infant, Junior, Primary schools during 

the school year are centralised through the Admissions Section at the Town 
Hall. 

 
We received no adverse comments on these proposals. 
 

4.2 There was one change designed to maintain the current level of parental preference:   
 

• Primary 2:  to have spaces for three preferences on the application 
form.  This was generally accepted as reasonable.  It was not challenged in 
any of the discussions or public meetings, although all respondents who 
filled in forms did not agree: 

 
Table 4: responses to changing to 3 primary preferences 

 
4.3. There were two changes designed to increase our efficiency in co-ordinating 

admissions to schools when parents applied during the school term.  The need to 
change our existing use of waiting lists had been highlighted by OFSTED: 

• Primary 3:  to restrict “in-Borough transfers” to the first day of each 
term  

• Primary 5:  that all waiting lists for Infant, Junior and Primary schools 
are managed through the Admissions Section at the Town Hall. 

 
4.3.1. The “In-Borough” nature of the transfers in Primary 3 was difficult to explain in 

writing.  Respondents often assumed that this would mean that children would be 
refused entry to schools until the beginning of every term and that children would be 
at home until then.  They also thought that this was unfair to people who had to 
move house within the Borough.  At the various meetings, the position was clarified:  

 
• Those pupils with allocated places at Barking and Dagenham schools, who 

had no material change of circumstance, but were just requesting a transfer 
from one Barking and Dagenham school to another would be able to apply to 
change school at the beginning of a term;  

 
• Those pupils in families who had moved house, whether in the Borough or 

from outside, would still be able to apply for places in borough schools during 
term time. 

 

Parents’ 
leaflets 

Consultation 
sheets 

other 

Yes No Yes No Yes No 
169 30 95 2 9 0 
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In general, people who responded at the meetings accepted this proposal. 

Table 5: responses to changing to a beginning of term start for in-borough primary transfers 

 
4.3.2. Some Primary schools welcomed Primary 5; others were more concerned.  The 

main problem reported during the consultation process, apart from the need to 
maintain accurate and up to date records, was that the historical good links that 
Primary schools had with their parents through the waiting list process would be 
destroyed un-necessarily if parents had to travel to the Town Hall.  At meetings it 
was possible to explain that “managing the waiting list” means taking responsibility 
for keeping the lists up to date and ensuring that all allocations are made in line with 
existing criteria, and not necessarily undertaking the negotiations with parents. 

 

Table 6: responses to centralising primary waiting lists 

4.4. The final Primary proposal was again provided for information: 
 

• Primary 6:  we are establishing a panel to manage the allocation of 
pupils with additional, identified needs for support 

 
We received no adverse comments on this proposal. 
 

5. Secondary Co-Ordination Proposals 
 
5.1. As with the primary phase information, we included reference to mandatory changes 

under the Education Act 2002: 
• Secondary 1:  to have one application form, to be returned to the Town 

Hall; 
• Secondary 8:  that all allocations to Secondary schools during the school 

year are centralised through the Admissions Section at the Town Hall.  
 
We received no adverse comments on these proposals. 
 

5.2. There was one change designed to maintain the current level of parental preference:   
• Secondary 2: to have spaces for four preferences on the application 

form  
 

Parents’ 
leaflets 

Consultation 
sheets 

other 

Yes No Yes No Yes No 
133 65 59 5 8 0 

Parents’ 
leaflets 

Consultation 
sheets 

other 

Yes No Yes No Yes No 
162 37 82 9 9 0 
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This was generally accepted as reasonable.  It was not challenged in any of the 
discussions or public meetings, although it was not agreed with by all respondents 
who filled in forms. 

Table 7: responses to changing to 4 secondary preferences 

5.3. Again, there were two changes designed to increase our efficiency in co-ordinating 
admissions to schools when parents applied during the school term.  The need to 
change our existing use of waiting lists had been highlighted by OFSTED: 

 
• Secondary 7:  to restrict “in-Borough transfers” to the first day of each 

term  
• Secondary 9:  that all waiting lists for Infant, Junior and Primary schools 

are managed through the Admissions Section at the Town Hall. 
 
5.3.1. The comment in paragraph 4.3.1 is again relevant to Secondary 7. 

Table 8: responses to changing to a beginning of term start for in-borough secondary transfers 

5.3.2. The management of secondary waiting lists has been transferring to the Town Hall 
over the past few years.  Most schools were content to continue with this trend and 
agree to Secondary 9, although they expressed concern that the current procedures 
need revision: 

Table 9: responses to centralising waiting lists for secondary schools 

5.4 The final Secondary proposal was again provided for information: 
• Secondary 10:  we are establishing a panel to manage the allocation of 

pupils with additional, identified needs for support 
 

We received no adverse comments on this proposal. 
 

6. Primary-Secondary Transfer Proposals. 
 
6.1 The bulk of the written responses and the discussion at the meetings related to these 

four proposals: 
 

Parents’ 
leaflets 

Consultation 
sheets 

other 

Yes No Yes No Yes No 
145 78 68 20 6 2 

Parents’ 
leaflets 

Consultation 
sheets 

other 

Yes No Yes No Yes No 
169 53 77 18 8 2 

Parents’ 
leaflets 

Consultation 
sheets 

other 

Yes No Yes No Yes No 
151 65 76 17 8 2 
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• Secondary 3: to move to an “equal preference” model of allocating pupils 
to schools; 

• Secondary 4:  to remove the Link School criterion and replace it with 
“Distance from home to school”; 

• Secondary 5:  for secondary schools with split sites, to measure distance 
from the home to the “Main site”; 

• Secondary 6: to phase in the removal of the sibling criterion at primary- 
secondary transfer. 

 
6.3 The equal preference model was explained in principle and through examples at 

meetings and in the consultation document.  Once people had seen the examples, 
they accepted the principle of removing the effective bias towards first preferences, 
which is inherent in our current model.  There was concern expressed by some 
parents and headteachers that distance would still affect parents’ ability to achieve 
any school of their preference.   

Table 10: responses to changing to the equal preferences model 

6.4 Removing Link Schools was difficult for many parents to accept.     
 
6.4.1 The majority of parents assume that a place in a Primary school guarantees a place in 

the Link Secondary school.  Unless they have been refused a place on the grounds of 
over subscription, they do not see that home-school distance is the deciding factor 
within the Link school criteria.  

 
6.4.1 From their responses, many parents assumed that removing the link would deny their 

children access to schools where they previously could have been guaranteed a 
place.   

 
6.4.2 Discussion about schools on the edge of the Borough also suggested that removal of 

the link school criteria may lead to increases in out Borough pupils in our Secondary 
schools.  

 
6.4.3 The working party meetings involved staff with experience of admissions patterns over 

the years and headteachers with first hand knowledge of the geographical spread of 
their families.  Their discussions started from the point that OFSTED had queried our 
link school arrangements; developed through the need to change the existing pattern 
because of the Jo Richardson site and the current imbalance across the link schools; 
took in the confusion of parents losing appeals for Secondary schools when they were 
in linked primary schools.   

 
6.4.4 The proposal to remove the Link school criterion is intended to make the admissions 

process clearer for parents: to enable them to better understand the likelihood of their 
gaining their preferred schools.  From the discussions at the public meetings, parents 
were very clear about their likelihood of success if distance replaced the Link school 
criterion. 

Parents’ 
leaflets 

Consultation 
sheets 

other 

Yes No Yes No Yes No 
151 56 78 22 8 2 
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6.4.5 Taken as a whole, the parents’ responses were still in favour of the proposal, although 

not as clearly as with other proposals. 
 

Table 11: responses to replacing the link school criterion with distance from home to school 

 
6.5 Measuring distance from home to main site was generally accepted as a proposal, 

which would remove any ambiguity for parents as long as the main site was clearly 
defined in the brochures.  However, there were some parents and Governors who 
challenged the contention that this would have a knock on effect of reducing the 
number of out-borough pupils.  Some suggested that certain out borough parents may 
well be nearer to Barking and Dagenham schools after the changes.   

 

Table 12: responses to changing the site for measuring in split site schools 

 
6.6 Phasing out the sibling criterion was difficult for parents to accept. 
 
6.6.1 Parents affected by the proposal commented about the need for brothers and sisters 

in Secondary schools to have security through the presence of family members in the 
school.  They raised problems for lone parents with more than one child and for 
families needing to buy different uniforms rather than keeping them in the family.   

 
6.6.2 However, generally, siblings live in the same geographical location and distance is 

likely to remain a more consistent factor if the sibling link is removed.  Handing down 
clothes does not matter much if there are brothers and sisters or if the age difference 
is great or if they have different physical characteristics.  Lone parents have difficulties 
when one child is in Primary school and others are in Secondary. 

 
6.6.3 A further complication appeared at meetings and in the written responses when 

parents and governors challenged the phasing in of the proposals.  They argued that 
if the change was needed, it should be phased in immediately, as for the Link 
criterion.   

 
6.6.4 This was the only proposal to produce an overall “No” response from the parents’ 

leaflets. 

Parents 
leaflets 

Consultation 
sheets 

other 

Yes No Yes No Yes No 
120 103 56 21 7 3 

Parents 
leaflets 

Consultation 
sheets 

other 

Yes No Yes No Yes No 
150 68 66 9 7 2 
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Table 13: responses to phasing out the sibling criterion 

 
7. Proposals For Change 
 
7.1. Primary co-ordination 
 

• Primary 1:  to have one application form, sent to the Admissions Section at 
the Town Hall; 

• Primary 2:  to have spaces for three preferences on the application form  
• Primary 3:  to restrict “in-Borough transfers” to the first day of each term  
• Primary 4: that all allocations to Infant, Junior, Primary schools during the 

school year are centralised through the Admissions Section at the Town Hall. 
• Primary 5:  that all waiting lists for Infant, Junior and Primary schools are 

managed through the Admissions Section at the Town Hall. 
• Primary 6:  we are establishing a panel to manage the allocation of pupils 

with additional, identified needs for support 
 
7.1.1. Taking account of the information on the rationale for these proposals received on 18th 

March and 2nd April, and the detail of the responses enclosed in this paper, the 
proposal that the Admissions Forum commends to the Executive is that all Primary 
co-ordination changes to the Executive be adopted in time for the 2004 Admissions 
Round. 

 
7.1.2. In the light of the discussions at various meetings, it is further proposed that follow-up 

work is undertaken through the press and the website so that the description “in-
Borough transfer” is clearly defined and made known to parents and schools.   

 
7.1.3. In the light of the concerns expressed by some Primary schools, it is further proposed 

that the full detail of the waiting list procedures are discussed with Primary 
headteachers before being finalised and that they are published and circulated to all 
Primary headteachers. 

 
7.2. Secondary Co-ordination 
 

• Secondary 1:   to have one application form, to be returned to the Town Hall; 
• Secondary 2:   to have spaces for four preferences on the application form  
• Secondary 7:   to restrict “in-Borough transfers” to the first day of each term  
• Secondary 8:   that all allocations to Secondary schools during the school year 

are centralised through the Admissions Section at the Town Hall.  
• Secondary 9:   that all waiting lists for Infant, Junior and Primary schools are 

managed through the Admissions Section at the Town Hall. 
• Secondary 10:  we are establishing a panel to manage the allocation of pupils 

with additional, identified needs for support 
 

Parents 
leaflets 

Consultation 
sheets 

other 

Yes No Yes No Yes No 
65 161 54 19 6 3 

Page 24



7.2.1. Taking account of the information on the rationale for these proposals received on 18th 
March and 2nd April, and the detail of the responses enclosed in this paper, the 
proposal that the Admissions Forum commends to the Executive is that all Secondary 
co-ordination changes are adopted in time for the 2004 Admissions Round. 

 
7.2.2. As with the Primary proposals, it is further proposed that follow-up work is undertaken 

through the press and the website so that the description “in-Borough transfer” is 
clearly defined and made known to parents and schools.   

 
7.2.3. It is further proposed that the waiting list procedures for Secondary Schools are 

published and circulated to all Secondary Headteachers. 
 
7.3. Secondary transfer 
 

• Secondary 3:  to move to an “equal preference” model of allocating pupils to 
schools;  

 
7.3.1. Taking account of the information on the rationale for the change to an Equal 

Preference model of allocating pupils to schools received on 18th March and 2nd April, 
and the detail of the responses enclosed in this paper, the proposal that the 
Admissions Forum commends to the Executive that this change is adopted in time for 
the 2004 Admissions Round. 

 
• Secondary 4:  to remove the Link School criterion and replace it with 

“Distance from home to school”; 
 
7.3.2. Taking account of the advice from OFSTED that the link School arrangement should 

be reviewed, the current imbalance across the schools, with special reference to the 
new Jo Richardson site, and the overall preference for change of the responses, the 
proposal that the Admissions Forum commends to the Executive is to recommend the 
removal of the Link School criterion and its replacement with distance from home to 
school measured by the nearest available walking route using recognised footpaths 
by the 2004 Admissions round. 

 
7.3.3. It is further proposed that the Admissions staff should work closely with Leisure and 

Environmental Services to maintain an up to date list of all recognised footpaths, by-
ways and public highways.  Further, that they should link with schools to investigate 
any other routes regularly used by parents. 

 
• Secondary 5:  for secondary schools with split sites, to measure distance 

from the home to the “Main site”; 
 
7.3.4. Taking account of the information on the rationale for this proposal received on 18th 

March and 2nd April, and the detail of the responses enclosed in this paper, the 
proposal that the Admissions Forum commends to the Executive that the measuring 
of home to school distance from the main site of a split site school is adopted in time 
for the 2004 Admissions Round. 

 
• Secondary 6:  to phase in the removal of the sibling criterion at primary- 

secondary transfer. 
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7.3.5. This proposal was challenged in writing and at meetings for its content and for the fact 

that it was to be phased in.  After lengthy and difficult discussions, the Admissions 
FORUM concluded that the original justification for proposing the changes had not 
been challenged by the responses to the consultation proposals. 

 
7.3.6. In the light of the challenge to whether or not the change should be phased in, the 

Admissions Forum considered four possible options: 
• To remove the sibling link and phase in the change; 
• To remove the sibling link from September 2004 
• To extend the consultation to September 2005 and include questions on 

whether or not to phase in the change 
• To not remove the sibling link 

 
7.3.7. The proposal that the Admissions Forum commends to the Executive proposal is to 

remove the sibling link and phase in the change over five years.  This would mean 
that siblings of pupils in school in 2003-4 would retain sibling priority. 

 
7.3.8. It is further proposed to monitor the numbers of pupils granted sibling priority and their 

distances from their schools. 
 
7.3.9. It is further proposed that the department should monitor the number of parents not 

achieving any of their stated preferences, assuming they have expressed a 
preference for four schools.  The recorded data should include information about the 
unsuccessful parents’ postcode, to check for disadvantaged geographical pockets 
within the Borough. 

 
8. Other Points Raised in the Consultation Process 
 
8.1. Appendix 3 provides a snapshot of the range of comments received during the 

consultation process. 
 
8.2. The LEA gained support for trying to develop a more transparent process: 

 
I think it is a good thing that the system is being reviewed, although the sibling 
issue worries me.  It is very difficult to be a supportive parent of several different 
schools. 
 

and then there were those who were not supportive: 
 

Being in such a regimental system without choice is a fascist right wing idea. 
 

8.3. There were many comments showing that differing standards between schools was a 
barrier to the ideal of going to a local school: 

 
Really if all schools were of a higher standard then there wouldn’t be a race for 
one or two schools only.  Children should go to their local school, ie nearest to 
home. 

 
8.4. Parents wanted the authority to improve the less popular schools; but there were few 

suggestions on how to do it.  When encouraged to work with the school, parents 
replied that schools do not welcome such an approach. 
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8.5. There was a lot of discussion at one of the meetings that it was the prevalence of 
unchecked bullying which gave schools a bad name.   

 
8.6. There were also requests for us to contravene the Greenwich judgement: 

 
…children from this borough’s schools to be given priority over other boroughs 
even though they might be closer in distance. 

 
8.7. Parents raised the problems that Council tenants faced: Council housing is not always 

near the schools that they prefer.  Similarly, other parents talked about Estate Agents 
and the inflated prices of houses nearer to the more popular schools. 

 
8.8. In general, although they were concerned about the issues raised, parents welcomed 

the opportunity to talk.  Many stayed behind after the meetings had been formally 
closed and discussed individual and general issues further with Admissions staff. 

 
8.9. Future meetings of the Admissions Forum, or other groups, may wish to debate 

parental involvement further. 
 
9. The Consultation Process 
 
9.1. The consultation process was always going to be tight on time: 

• It related to the Education Act 2002 which came into effect in January 2003; 
• It needed to fit in with schedules for Council meetings; 
• Decisions needed to be finalised in time for the annual parents Admissions 

booklets to be printed and in schools by July 2003, and, 
• It was at Easter time  

 
9.2. It was deliberately designed to involve a wide spread of those affected by the 

admissions process: 
• Headteachers and admissions staff on the working groups,  
• Governors, headteachers, councillors, Diocesan representatives and 

Community representatives on the Admissions Forum 
• Parents 

 
9.3. It used the written word through a formal booklet, distributed electronically and 

through the post and available on the website, and a briefer leaflet sent to all parents 
and distributed through the schools. 

 
9.4. The message was spread through the network of existing school meetings 
 
9.5. Public meetings were arranged at venues in Barking and in Dagenham and at 

different times (afternoon and evening). 
 
9.6. It used local press through press releases and articles in the Citizen. 
 
9.7. It used new technology through a website and the possibility of interactive responses. 
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9.8. However, there were things that could not be managed in such a tight timescale: 
 

• Translations of the documents in languages other than English could not be 
made owing to the short timescale 

• Document production was delayed by Easter 
• Distribution via the schools did not work completely: some leaflets got lost or 

were delayed 
• More than two meetings could not be scheduled in the time available  

 
9.9. Some parents have made formal complaints about the timescale and the content, 

suggesting that a longer lead in time is necessary and suggesting that we start again. 
 
9.10. On reflection, we feel that the spread of involvement and the level of response 

indicates that the process was a valid consultation and that the available resources 
were used appropriately.  

 
9.11. We would wish to thank all those who were involved and gave of their skill and time.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Background Papers 
• Admissions: Code of Practice (2002) DfES 
• Education Act (2002) 
• Report to Admissions FORUM, February12th, March 18th, April 2nd 2003, 22nd May 
• Report to Scrutiny Management Board March 19th  2003 
• Consultation on Changes to the Admissions Criteria and Processes for schools in the 

London Borough of Barking and Dagenham 
• Consultation with Parents on Admission to schools, 2004-2005 
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APPENDIX 1 
Consultation Document List of Recipients 

 
London Borough of Redbridge 
Admissions Department 
 
Foundation Schools 
Headteachers 
Chair of Governors 
London Borough of Newham 
Admissions Department 
 
Foundation Schools 
Headteachers 
Chair of Governors 
London Borough of Havering 
Admissions Department 
Foundation Schools 
 
Headteachers 
Chair of Governors 
London Borough of Waltham Forest 
Admissions Department 
 
Foundation Schools 
Headteachers 
Chair of Governors 
The Rev. Canon Palmer 
 
Brentwood Diocese 
 
All Headteacher - Barking and Dagenham 
 
All Chairs and Vice Chairs of  
School Governing Bodies 
 
All Departmental Management Team 
 
Principal Inspectors 
 
Special Needs School 
 
Looked After Children 
 
Teenage Pregnancy 
 
Language Support Service 
 
Social Services 
 
Members of Admissions Forum 
 
David Z Evans Web Project Officer 
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APPENDIX 2 
 

 
CONSULTATION ON CHANGES TO THE  
ADMISSIONS CRITERIA AND PROCESS 

  
QUESTIONS AT PARENTS MEETINGS: 

 
EASTBURY COMPREHENSIVE SCHOOL - 13th MAY 2003 

DAGENHAM PRIORY COMPREHENSIVE SCHOOL - 14TH MAY 2003 
 

 
Q1. Sibling rule does not disadvantage anyone as the 1st child has to go through the same 
procedure as an only child, so why remove the criteria? 
 
Q2. Why are so many school places going to out of borough children. 
 
Q3. How is it possible that the ‘good’ schools can choose the more able pupils?  The 
result is that the remaining schools get filled with the less abled pupils.  More should be done 
to get a cross section of ability all Barking & Dagenham schools. 
 
Q4. Please explain again the proposed Secondary 6 change. 
 
Q5. Will the new system force people to apply out of borough or ban out of borough 
applications for school places? 
 
Q6. Will new proposals limit the out of borough applications made to Barking & Dagenham 
schools? 
 
Q7. Will new proposals force more out of borough applications for school? 
 
Q8. Removal of link schools is unfair, as many parents have made concerted effort to get 
their children into specific primary schools to give their children more change of getting into 
their preferred linked secondary schools.  If these links are removed those children will not 
get in. 
 
Q9. There should be a preference to Barking & Dagenham residents or out of borough 
applications should be rejected. 
 
Q10. The new proposals will force many children to go to their local schools which these 
children and parents oppose fiercely. 
 
Q11. Equal preference model disadvantages those who are surrounded by parkland.  Will 
there be any provision for those living in unpopulated areas who live further to the school 
than those applicants in the closer denser populous?  
 
Q12. The new proposals promote local schools.  However this is disadvantageous to many 
as all the boroughs schools are not of the same standard, therefore the education they 
receive will be poor, solely because of where they live.  If all the schools were brought to the 
same standard surely over-subscription would not be such a problem? 
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Q13. The notice for this public meeting was too short and not publicised enough.  Would it 
not have been better to have this consultation year earlier?  Parents haven’t been given 
enough time to respond. 
 

Q14. The LEA needs to address the question of parents not wanting their children to go to 
certain schools which will be a factor under the distance proposals. 
 
Q15. Siblings are just as important in secondary schools as this promotes support, 
emotional for the children & financial for the parents.  Everyone with siblings will experience 
the problem of getting that first child in, so why do they need to keep repeating this process 
by getting rid of the sibling rule? 
 
Q16. These new proposals will not solve the problem of people getting the school of their 
choice. 
 
Q17. Why are there not enough good schools in this borough? 
 
Q18. Why are schools being closed down whilst new housing developments are being 
built?  Surely there is a need for more schools? 
 
Q19. The planning and building programme for the authority is poor.  Why build new 
estates with children to close the schools that are need to teach them? 
 
Q20. Why give places to children outside the borough? 
 
Q21. Where will distance be measured to in relation to the Jo Richardson school? 
 
Q22. Do you have to apply for an out of borough school on the Barking & Dagenham form? 
 
Q23. Is the criteria the same for in and out of borough applicants? 
 
Q24. LEA needs to listening to the parents and address the problem of the boroughs failing 
schools, Dagenham Priory & Sydney Russell. 
 
Q25. Why can’t the number of out of borough applications be limited to a certain 
percentage? 
 
Q26. Why can’t checks be made on addresses to limit false applications of parents not 
resident at the address they have given on the form, because the address they give is close 
to the schools? 
 
Q27. The new proposals disadvantages those who don’t live near a ‘good’ school. 
 
Q28. If I list only one preference which is a link school, I would get in on the old system, but 
now I will not get in on distance. 
 
Q29. The system old and new feels like a lottery, can’t the LEA remove this feeling? 
 
Q30. Council tenants are limited to where they live by government housing stock and low 
income groups by low pay and high house prices and therefore cannot move to be nearer to 
the ‘good’ schools and this new proposals support that. 
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APPENDIX 3 
 
SELECTED QUOTES FROM RESPONSES TO THE CONSULTATION QUESTION  
 
1. Link schools are good idea, but it shouldn't be a preference.  It is a good idea as children 

can move with friends and be near home. 
 
2. Some changes need to be changed 
 
3. I agree that transfers would be better on time first day of each term - but what happens if 

there is still no place in that year group for a child - do they have to wait a whole term to 
have a chance again and it would also mean that lots of children are out of school longer 

 
4. Do not agree with removal of sibling criteria.  I have 3 children and it will be difficult if they 

all have to go to separate secondary school ie uniforms different curriculum's and getting 
3 children to 3 different schools.  Single children families will not have this problem as 
they will only have to travel to one school. 

 
5. Applications for secondary schools should be link schools only.  9 times out of 10 a child 

wants to be with his or her friends - should it be on distance only then some children are 
going to be allocated a school that they do not know anywhere - changing schools is a 
trauma if self having no friends is worse!! 

 
6. Really if all schools were of a higher standards then there wouldn't be a race for one or 

two schools only.  Children should go to their local school, ie nearest to home 
 
7. My 1st choice is my choice of school for my children not the third and fourth 
 
8. I think the fair preference idea is a good one, as long as you would be given a place in 

one of the our preferred school you have chosen 
 
9. That's a very convenient way of dealing with school issues 
 
10. Let's see if this is more effective 
 
11. I believe that distance from school should be what decides who goes where.  It would 

reduce are around schools and encourage kids to walk or ride bikes to school.  Everyone 
should help support their local schools - good, bad, poor or rich Good luck 

 
12. Being in such a regimental system without choice is a fascist right wing idea 
 
13. What is the point of having more choices when the Council will still be allocating on 

distance, therefore, taking away all free choices, it is a waste of time and paper 
 

14. It would be better if children could attend the school closest to where they live.  That is a 
real community school 

 
15. School should have the ultimate decision as to who they allow in.  Bureaucrats in office 

should have no say and schools should be allowed to pick students on a selection basis. 
 
16. I believe church schools should be allowed to continue to manage their own admissions 

lists.  To take that away from them will be grossly unfair and will destroy the schools. 
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17. Having one sibling in primary and one in secondary, I feel that it is important to retain the 

sibling criterion.  As it is already difficult getting two children to different schools, 
considering I am a widow and therefore a single parent.  Each case should be dealt with 
on ITT's own merits and not compared overall. 

 
18. There are two secondary schools in the borough that are under achieving.  This is the 

main reason why they are undersubscribed because of their reputation.  By the way my 
daughter attends one of them and is doing extremely well.  It also depends on the child. 

 
19. I really hope that the link school system is not changed but if it is then you must drop the 

sibling link immediately in order to make it fair. 
 
20. I think it is a good thing that the system is being reviewed, although the sibling issue 

worries me.  It is a very difficult to be a supportive parent of several different schools. 
 
21. More challenge to addresses to addresses to prevent people saying they live in LBBD 

when they do not.   
 
22. Why should you be penalised for not living in the right area. 
 
23. I'm surprised you are not already managing waiting lists through the Admissions section. 
 
24. Even at secondary level it is important for sibling to attend the same school - so they 

have the same uniforms and the parent can get to know the school ethos etc., and 
siblings have the same rules and discipline.  If primary and secondary schools aren't 
linked children are more likely to lose all their friends in the move up at a bad time. 

 
25. Local children should go to the local school they should not be put at risk because they 

have to travel long distances to get to school.  All schools should be of the same 
standard.  What is OFSTED for? 

 
26. The argument for removal of siblings criterion is not sound as all first born of the family 

will fact the same situation where you then have four or five after yourself.  27This 
criterion is not penalised people with only one child as the 1st child of families with four or 
five will still face the same challenge of getting into preferred secondary or primary 
school. 

 
27. The proposals you suggest are good, by measuring distances seems not too clever, as I 

know somehow people will abuse the system. 
 
28. I agree totally that distance from school should be the first priority.  It makes (or more 

sense for children to attend their local school rather than have to travel across the 
borough. 

 
29. If the removal of the sibling criterion is a sensible recognition that sibling links are not 

necessary at secondary, school age, then why not remove them immediately.  If families 
live at a reasonable distance from a school attended by an older sibling, the younger 
children will be no less disadvantaged than any other child if the distance criteria is 
applied. 
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30. Whilst I agree with equal status applications, I am very concerned that areas on the edge 
of the borough, like Rush Green will be seriously disadvantaged in obtaining a place at 
their nearest school. 

 
31. I totally agree with the sibling rule for secondary children to be abolished this is long 

overdue as there are a lot of children who live a long way away in our schools 
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THE EXECUTIVE 
 

17 JUNE 2003 
 

REPORT FROM THE DIRECTOR OF LEISURE AND ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES 
 

CASTLE GREEN PROTECTED OPEN SPACE & LAND SWAP TO 
SCRATTONS FARM ESTATE TO ENABLE THE DEVELOPMENT 
OF THE JO RICHARDSON COMMUNITY SCHOOL 
 

FOR DECISION 

This report concerns a strategic planning issue. 
 
Summary 
 
It is necessity to provide replacement Protected Open Space to enable the development 
of the Jo Richardson Community School on Castle Green to proceed.  This report sets 
out a proposal to designate 3.72 ha of land to the south of the Scrattons Farm Estate as 
replacement Protected Open Space and the financial implications for its creation and 
maintenance. 
 
Recommendation 
 
The Executive is asked to: 
 

1. Agree that the land shown single-hatched on the map attached as Appendix A 
be “appropriated pursuant to Section 122 of the Local Government Act 1972 
from Housing purposes to Open Space purposes and be designated as 
Protected Open Space in the draft revised Unitary Development Plan”; and, 

 
2. Note the financial implications. 

 
Reason 
 
To enable the development of the Jo Richardson Community School on Castle Green to 
proceed, which will assist the Council in achieving the Community Priorities of “Better 
Education and Learning for All”. 
 
Contact 
Martin Brady 

 
Project Manager 

 
Tel: 020 8227 3892 
Fax: 020 8227 3896 
Minicom: 020 8227 3024 
E-mail: martin.brady@lbbd.gov.uk 
 

 
1. Background 
 
1.1 On the 23 January 2003 the Director of Education, Arts and Library Services 

submitted an outline planning application for an 8-10FE school on Castle Green - 
the Jo Richardson Community School. Castle Green is designated as ‘Protected 
Open Space’ in the Unitary Development Plan (UDP) adopted in October 1995. 
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1.2 The Development Control Board, at its meeting on the 8 April 2003, considered 
the planning application, where the Board indicated that it was minded to grant 
consent (DC/03/00059/OUT). 

 
1.3 As a ‘significant application’ it had to be referred to the Mayor for London under 

the Stage 1 referral procedure 
 
1.4 The Mayor indicated in his response to the Stage 1 referral (PUD/0711HAC08) 

that he was minded to direct the Council to refuse the application, if submitted at 
Stage 2, unless a suitable area of replacement Protected Open Space could be 
identified and designated.  There are other issues of concern expressed by the 
Mayor for London, but these have been addressed through the planning process. 

 
1.5  As a departure from the adopted UDP, the planning application has also been 

referred to the Secretary of State who has indicated he is prepared to leave the 
determination of the application to the Council. 

 
1.6 In order to overcome the particular objection of the Mayor for London, it is 

proposed that the area of vacant land to the south of the Scrattons Farm Estate, 
owned by the Council be re-designated as Protected Open Space.  The area 
consists of two sites, Levine Gardens and Morrison Road, (shown single-hatched 
on Appendix A) and these were originally acquired for housing purposes and are 
currently designated for development in the UDP.  Protected Open Space 
designation could also include the area of land (shown cross-hatched on Appendix 
A) as being owned by Network Rail, which is currently designated as being of 
nature conservation interest.  Discussions are taking place with Network Rail in 
this regard. 

 
1.7 Levine Gardens and Morrison Road, are earmarked as part of the Council's land 

disposal programme and have been viewed as potential sites for housing and on 
this basis would have values of approximately £150,000 and £2,000,000 
respectively.  Whilst these sums would be lost if the site is used as the 
replacement land for Castle Green Open Space it would be preferable to use 
these sites as Open Space as they would be comparatively difficult to develop and 
their land value would be discounted to allow for difficulty of access, unknown 
contamination, ground conditions, proximity of railway and extreme awkwardness 
of shape rendering parts of the land unusable.  Therefore, it is recommended that 
the Levine Gardens and Morrison Road sites are used as the replacement for 
Castle Green Open Space that will be lost as a result of the development of the Jo 
Richardson School.  This will also leave any other potential sites available for 
disposal. 

 
1.8  A substantial area of the site has already attracted SRB funding for the creation of 

an Eco-park.  Further tree planting works are will be undertaken to provide a tree 
screen between the railway and the properties backing on to the site, subject to 
the agreement of Network Rail to the scheme and funding from Rail Link 
Countryside and Ground Level being confirmed.  Designating the land as 
protected open space will afford the site long-term protection. 
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2. Financial Implications 
 
2.1 Capital 
 

It is a condition of the outline planning consent for the Jo Richardson Community 
School that the replacement Protected Public Open Space shall be 'of the same 
quality and equivalent in area to that occupied by buildings & impervious surfaces 
on the application site'.  The site area as defined above is limited by a further 
planning condition to 15% of the application area (1.68ha) with the proposed 
replacement public open space providing 3.72ha.  However, the Council needs to 
make financial provision to upgrade the site.  An initial estimate suggests that 
£150,000 should be allocated within the 2004-05 Capital Programme to implement 
a first phase of this upgrade.  These proposed works include the tree screen 
sought by Ward Members and local residents to the southern (railway) boundary. 
Members should also note that alternative additional external funding sources are 
being explored, however, if this is not forthcoming, the proposed Education Capital 
Programme for 2004-05 will need to be adjusted to incorporate this cost.  This 
could mean that other capital schemes within the 2004-2005 Education 
Programme would be deleted or delayed. 

 
2.2 As mentioned in paragraph 1.7 the Council will also lose the potential Capital 

receipt for the Levine Gardens and Morrison Road sites which could have realised 
values of approximately £150,000 and £2,000,000 respectively. 

 
2.2 Revenue  
 

No specific budget exists or has been allocated for the on-going maintenance of 
the current Eco-park, or the additional area.  It is, therefore, suggested that the 
budget available for the maintenance of the part of Castle Green that is to be 
transferred to Jo Richardson School should be allocated to the Eco-park and its 
extension.  Once the school development is complete, the cost of maintenance of 
the school grounds will need to be found from within the school budget, as is the 
case with other schools. 

 
2.4 The cost of maintaining the new park extension site cannot be fully estimated until 

the final design has been confirmed.  Based upon the £5,474 annual cost of 
maintaining the existing Eco-Park, which is about 40% of the whole area, it is 
anticipated that the cost of maintaining the Eco-Park and the new area in a County 
Park style per will be £13,685 per year. 

 
2.5 The £13,685 could be partly met through transferring the existing budget from 

Property Services Management costs (minimum fire-break cutting and fly-tip 
removal) of £500 per year, plus the budget saved by not maintaining the lost Open 
Space at Castle Green of £3,269.69 per year.  This leaves a shortfall £9,915 per 
year.  This shortfall could be met from the contingency sum, however, the 
Executive is asked to note that this will reduce the budget for maintenance or 
minor improvements in all the other parks, which could be seen by the public as 
detrimental to the rest of the parks. 
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3. Consultation 
 
The following people have seen this report and are happy with it as it stands. 
 
LESD 
Parkin Peter, Group Manager, Parks & Countryside, Leisure and Community 
Jason Payne, Senior Accountant, Strategic Finance (LESD) 
Tina Woodhouse, Accountant, Strategic Finance 
Wright Peter, Head of Planning 
Lewis Tim, Group Manager Planning 
Dick Trott, Development Manager, Asset Management & Development 
 
Corporate Strategy 
Robin Hanton, Corporate Lawyer, Legal Division. 
Grint Jeremy, Head of Regeneration 
 
DEAL 
Carr Andy, Assets Manager Assets & Administration. 
Alan Gillard, Assets Manager PFI, Children's Support. 
 
 
 

Background Papers 
• Report and Minute of Development Control Board, 8 April 2003 re: Consideration of 

Application (DC/03/00059/OUT). 
• Executive Minute 95, 6 August 2002 re: Support to Seek Outline Planning Application. 
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